4Sight Vision Support Annual General Meeting

Friday 25th October 2019 at 11.30am.

4Sight Vision Support Bradbury Centre,

36 Victoria Drive, Bognor Regis, West Sussex PO21 2TE.

1. Welcome

The meeting was opened at 11.30am by the 4Sight Vision Support Chairman Dr Norman Boyland DL who welcomed everyone to this years’ meeting in the new activity hub at the Charity’s Headquarters.
2. Attendees/Apologies for Absence

Apologies had been received from 42 members including Trustee and Vice-Chair Robert Hayes.  In attendance were 46 people made up of 36 members (25 with voting rights, including one proxy vote), volunteers, trustees, staff and Coral Curtis, the Auditor from Kreston Reeves.  Also, in attendance was Cllr. Debbie Kennard, WSCC Member for Shoreham North and former Cabinet Member for Safer & Stronger Communities.
3. Minutes of the AGM held on Friday 26th October 2018.
The Chairman presented these minutes and they were accepted as a true reflection of that meeting and there were no matters arising.  The minutes were proposed by Norman Boyland, seconded by Arthur Mayson and unanimously approved by the voting members present.
4. Report from 4SIGHT Chairman – Dr Norman Boyland DL.
There can be no doubt about it. The whole environment in the UK is undergoing profound change. Whether it is politics, or the economy, the way we communicate or the social environment, we are living through a period of significant upheaval and realignment. 

Your Board of trustees and the 4Sight management team have been focusing not only on the implications of the changes that affect us today but as best as possible, preparing for what the world will look like in a couple of years’ time.

The ability of 4Sight to survive in the midst of all this change depends on our profile and reputation as a value adding and responsible organisation that is worth continued support. In turn this is built up via the networks we have within the voluntary care sector, our proven ability to deliver the services our members value and our ability to demonstrate this to funders, together with robust management and governance practices.

I am delighted that we are taking steps to further strengthen our connection with all members of the Charity, both through our volunteer coordinators, the volunteers themselves and the strengthening of area committees which form a vital link between our grass roots, the management team and the Board. The feedback from members and service users continues to be reassuringly good and where improvements have been suggested, the Board and Management team are listening and reacting.

The links that Nik and his team have been developing with other organisations in the adult social care sector including both charities and delivery organisations such as the NHS, have helped to raise our profile across Sussex and further afield, while at the same time keeping us abreast of the latest developments and thinking.

Maintaining a good profile is dependent on ensuring our governance is strong and we are compliant in every respect with the requirements of legislation. We have a strong record in this area, but further improvements are always required, particularly when legislation changes, as it did in this financial year with the introduction of GDPR. As a dispersed organisation with activities in centres across the County and with local clubs so ably run by volunteers, it is important that all activities comply with our internal policies and procedures. These are based on the requirements of current legislation and I am so grateful to Bev Tinson and Sue Wilson, our HR Admin Volunteer, for all their work in this area to make sure we are up to date and compliant.

Good internal and external communication, sound management practices and compliance with legislation give us a strong foundation from which to work in the very different world we see developing around us. The Board has encouraged the management team to think about the actions we should now be taking to ensure sustainability of the Charity in the future. This work is continuing in the current year and suffice it to say, we will need to continue to change and find new ways of doing things as the environment in which we work evolves.

While we are investing heavily preparing for the future it is pleasing to report we are continuing to nurture and improve the services we are providing to members on a day to day basis. This includes all the contacts we have with members, providing support whether this is on a personal basis through low vision assessments, living aids and equipment demonstrations and the sight care advisors or through social interaction through home visiting, at clubs and other 4Sight organised functions and events.

For leading this work, I would like to thank Nik and the whole 4Sight team and recognise their dedication and expertise. We all know their efforts make such a huge difference to the wellbeing of our service users. Equally I wish to thank all fantastic volunteers who are essential in helping maintain the high levels of interaction and support we achieve. Every year we say we could not operate in the way we do without their enormous contribution and this year is no exception.

Turning to the Trustees, it is with deep sadness I record the death, nearly a year ago, of David Whyberd, our previous vice-chairman.  Although sight impaired for many years and more recently suffering ill health, David was a most engaged and supportive member of the board, making a tremendous contribution over many years. He retained an active role and interest into the last months of his life and our thanks were made clear to both him and his family.

I am pleased to report that Robert Hayes has been voted by the Board to succeed David in the role of Vice Chairman.

It is also appropriate to report that I have received the very recent resignation of Derek Drake as a Trustee, effective from the date of this AGM. Derek has been a tour de force as Chairman of the Crawley area committee, a position from which he has also resigned. As a Trustee, Derek has brought his financial expertise to bear in helping with prudent financial management of the Charities funds and my very grateful thanks go to Derek for all his time and commitment.

Ensuring there is the right mix of skills amongst the Trustees to effectively steer the Charity through the changing environment is a priority. To this end we have been conducting a new skills audit amongst existing trustees, identifying areas where we should strengthen board expertise and seeking expressions of interest from prospective Trustee candidates. For the immediate future I am pleased that your present Trustees have agreed to stand for re-election at this meeting.
Your Board continues to be forward looking and in the present year is investing heavily in the future. Fruits of some of this investment should be apparent by the year end. Progress will be kept under close review and any necessary actions taken to ensure the Charity safely navigates the changes ahead.             

5. Report from 4SIGHT Chief Executive – Nik Demetriades.

Nik introduced himself and said that the screen behind showed a series of photographs reflecting different activities and events throughout the last year.
He said that with the loss of two of our trustees within the last year, David Whyberd and Derek Drake, both of whom had made a valued contribution to the Charity, the current new trustee recruitment campaign continues and that we have a duty to ensure that we select candidates with the right skills to help move the Charity on in the future.

In summary, Nik said throughout the year and as a result of the continued investment in services that help us to fulfil our Vision and Mission, the 4Sight Vision Support team and volunteers worked together to deliver and make the following possible:

· For the period 1st April 2018 to 31st March 2019, over 1,500 telephone contacts were made as part of Project 360, our holistic membership services program.

· An increase in membership of 26.5% with a total of 422 new registrations through the year. Total membership stood at 2017 members at the end of the year, up from 1595 the year before.

· 200 volunteers gave 3300 volunteer hours to support 350 members at 37 of our social activity and leisure clubs throughout the county, figures that remain very much in line with 2017-18 activity levels.

· Our Outreach team made 1737 contacts, delivered 117 Low Vision Assessments, gave 894 daily living aids/tech equipment demonstrations and offered information, advice & guidance on 1034 occasions. It should be noted that the drop in the number of individual contacts made this year (compared to last year’s figure of 1898)  reflects the rise in the number of Low Vision Assessments (LVAs) provided by the Outreach team during the year – a move made necessary to support our members who were negatively impacted by NHS cuts to Low Vision services in the Mid Sussex area.

· We expanded our Sight Care Advisor service in the hospital eye clinics by adding an Assistant SCA to the team during 2018-19 – this was made possible through a new partnership with Sight Support Worthing.  The team received 648 referrals in, made 1175 referrals out and had 1464 patient contacts in total, an increase of 33% on last year’s figure of 1101 contacts.

· We delivered over 300 Low Vision Assessments in Crawley and Horsham Hospitals’ Eye Clinics as part of our ongoing partnership with Sight for Surrey.

· We conducted an Eye Clinic Observation Study with the help of student researchers provided through the University of Chichester’s Graduate On scheme and in collaboration with Healthwatch West Sussex.  The findings of this report are being used to drive our business case in sourcing funding from the NHS and West Sussex County Council.

· With the recruitment of an Assistant Volunteer Coordinator during the year, a successful Volunteer Thank You event was held during national Volunteer Week in June that celebrated and recognised the work of our amazing team of volunteers across the county; this will now become an annual event.

· Through the efforts of the Sight Care Advisor Team (SCA), we have continued to support patients in their journey on the eye health care pathway in West Sussex. We do this through our partnership work with both West Sussex County Council and the Western Sussex Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, enabling the maintaining and management of the Register of Visually Impaired people living in West Sussex.  The total number of Certificate of Vision Impairment referrals made by our SCA team to the County Council, who hold the Register, was 365, which results in a saving to the NHS of 213 staff hours a year, equal to almost £7700 in added value.

· Expansion and enhancement of our Sight Loss Awareness training continues with the aim of raising awareness of preventable sight loss strategies.  In this year, 3 Sight Loss Awareness sessions were delivered, and 18 Eccentric Viewing sessions were carried out as part of a partnership project with the Macular Society.

· 17 people were referred to the Living with Sight Loss courses held in our Vision Support Centres that were delivered in partnership with the RNIB.

· In line with our Strategic Plan, we carried out a Mapping Project to identify the needs of visually impaired children and young people living with sight loss in West Sussex, aged 0-30 years old.  The report has now been shared with Blatchington Court Trust and other partners in the sector and joint funding bids are being considered to support people with direct services in that age range.  Two joint events are planned for the 2019/20 to further the development of this project.

· Our services continue to meet the ten ‘Seeing It My Way’ outcomes for visually impaired people in the UK, especially for our members in West Sussex who are at the heart of everything we do.

· Our delivery of services to veterans living with sight loss continues in the north of the county with our peripatetic Outreach Worker running joint activities with Blind Veterans UK.

· We distributed 7000 newsletters in 6 different formats.

· Our Minibus provided 60 trips for members, carrying 720 passengers.

· Our social media presence grew with a total of 843 ‘Likes’ on Facebook and we added 343 new ’Followers’ on Twitter.

· Our staff cadre increased by 3 and our volunteer numbers by 36 during 2018-19.
Nik then gave an overview of how all this had been achieved:
· People – a charity’s greatest asset is its people; staff, volunteers and our members.  An example was given about a longstanding volunteer, Dorothy Lazenby who had recently won the Mid-Sussex Applauds Award and went on to win the Peer Nominated Award too.  He also mentioned the work done by Peter & Lesley Bowden who run the Rustington Tea Dances.  Reference was made to Naomi Towns a new member of staff who is now doing excellent work in supporting our volunteers and clubs throughout the county.
· Relationships - the importance of good relationships and networking and in particular, our work with RNIB, SSW, GD’s, IGA, CBS, Visionary colleagues, the Alliance & Consortia, Healthwatch and ROVI’s.  Also referred to was our relationship with the NHS, WSCC and BTC.
· Purpose - We are clear on our purpose, making a difference with every interaction we have with beneficiaries.  We are in line with national priorities on sight loss.  Refreshing the Strategic Plan therefore staying focused, avoiding complacency.
· Value – of our achievements throughout the year, made a £1.2 Million savings in last 4 years to NHS & WSCC. Generate £250,000 each year in volunteer added value and are an employer in our community

· Future – is tough and likely to get even tougher.  We have a challenging financial 2 years ahead for us but, we know what needs to be done.
i. VI Fun Days arranged – new area of work and much needed for 500 families with children/ young people living with sight loss.
ii. The new Lottery Project

iii. Working Age Group

iv. In 2 years, our 100th Anniversary
Critical conversations to be had as we align with NHS & WSCC -
v. Eye Health Needs Assessment

vi. Ophthalmology review

vii. Properly funded SCA/ECLO service

viii. Tackling Low Vision inequity across WS.
Nik finished by saying that these are our priorities going forward and we are ready!

6. Report from 4SIGHT Hon. Treasurer – Arthur Mayson.

Copies of the full statutory accounts have been available ahead of this meeting to those who requested them and on the Charity’s website. Further copies are also available today.
To comply with Charity Commission and Companies Act regulations they do contain considerable detail and explanatory notes which is why they constitute such a large part of the Trustees Annual Report of which they form an integral part.

To help cut through some of the detail a summary has been prepared which is easier to follow and is shown on the screen.

The financial performance of the charity for the year is set out in the Statement of Financial Activities.

It is the policy of the charity that unrestricted funds which have not been designated for a specific use should be maintained at a level equivalent to at least six month's expenditure (excluding funded projects); this is to allow the charity to be managed efficiently and to provide a buffer for uninterrupted services. This level of reserves had been achieved at the year end.

The total funds held at the balance sheet date are £903,515 which includes £92,044 held in restricted funds and £466,712 in fixed assets.

We started the year with funds of £1,089,705.

Donations, Legacies and Grants totalled £172,385 for the period, whilst income from Charitable Activities was £122,624. Charity Shop income was £51,631 down from the previous year figure of £59,071.

Total expenditure for the year was £555,107.

As part of the 3-year Strategic Plan, Trustees had agreed to invest a proportion of the legacy income received in the 2017/2018 year in the development and growth of services during the financial year.  This has created a planned deficit in our accounts and as such, the net movement in funds was minus £186,390, against a planned deficit for the year of minus £100,346.

Various factors, including an underperformance in our charity shop figures for the year of approximately £13,000 and an under achievement in grants receivable income for the year of £42,000 have not been offset by a reduction in our planned expenditure for the Year of £4,000.

Fees and pricing policies have remained at 2017-2018 levels.

There are currently no plans to increase any other fees or change pricing policies as the Trustees are committed to ensuring that help is available for people facing financial hardship who wish to access 4Sight Vision Support services.  A discretionary system is in place so that membership and other charges can be waived for those unable to afford it, including those in full time education.

We continue to work in a positive spirit of partnership with West Sussex County Councils’ Public Health Prevention and Wellbeing Team who make an annual contribution towards the costs of ort 4Sight Vision Support Centres in the form of a

Service Level Agreement (SLA) which was equal to £30,000 in this financial period.
The trading subsidiary, 4Sight Vision Support Trading Limited, again remained dormant during the year, but it is being kept under review in the eventuality that the Trustees deem it in the  Charity’s best interests to make use of it for future projects. 

Fundraising continues to be a mix of external and in house activities and I wish to thank Juliet Stallard for her continued efforts and all our own staff who each contribute in their different ways.   Similarly, we are grateful that Clubs and Areas continue to be self-financing and ever resourceful in the ways they go about raising funds. Thanks also go to other contributors and organisations that support our activities as detailed in the Annual report.

As mentioned last year we changed auditors and I should like to thank Kreston Reeves and Coral Curtis not only for an unqualified certificate but also for their help and guidance throughout the year. 

My personal thanks are due to Mel and Sonia in the Finance Department  for their work and achievement this year and for making my role so much easier!

There will be opportunities for questions later after the meeting.

7. Report from Auditor – Kreston Reeves
Coral Curtis said this is the second of our AGM’s that she has attended now and that it is always good to hear about the services we provide and to see the impact they have on our beneficiaries.

She expressed her thanks to Nik, Mel and Sonia for their support in providing the information and answering all her questions which enabled her to put our accounts together in the format that you see.  
She went on to confirm that this year’s accounts are compliant with the requirement of HMRC and that, even with the challenge ahead of trustee recruitment, Kreston Reeves have no cause for concern of how the Charity is operating financially or, complying with the Fundraising Code of Practice when securing funds.
She said that even though the accounts show a deficit in funds, much of this was due to the timing differences in the legacy received in the previous year and the preparation of the accounts for the year in question. 
Coral finished by saying that during the financial examination, nothing had been found to raise any concerns and with our future plans, it is important to continue our work with our partners and funders.  All checks showed that the Charity was in a good compliant position and that the future changes to the Statement of Recommended Practice (SORP) is a few years ahead before we need to consider any changes to our accounting procedures.

8. Annual Trustee Report and Accounts for 2018/2019.
Norman Boyland asked if there were any questions on the document to which there were none.  He formally presented the report and accounts to members for adoption.

The Annual Trustee Report and Financial Statements for 2018/19 were proposed by Arthur Mayson, seconded by Maureen Jenkins and unanimously approved for adoption by 25 voting members with no objections or abstentions.    
9. Nomination and election of Trustees

Norman Boyland explained the Trustees plans to stand ‘en bloc’ for re-election at this year’s AGM and there were no new nominations for this year.  He asked members to vote on the matter. 25 voting members voted to allow Trustees to stand for election ‘en bloc’. There were no objections or abstentions.

The existing Trustees left the room and it was proposed by Margaret Russell, seconded by Peter Bowden that the existing Trustees be re-elected.  19 members voted for the re-election of the Trustees.  There were no objections or abstentions and all Trustees were re-elected as follows:
Honorary Officers

· Chairman:
Norman Boyland

· Vice-Chair:
Robert Hayes
· Treasurer:
Arthur Mayson

Elected Trustees
· Jan Penn

· Sheilagh Baker

Area Trustees
· Maureen Jenkins (Arun & Chichester)

Nik welcomed the trustees back into the room and congratulated them and in turn, Norman thanked all the trustees for their commitment to the Charity over the last year.

10.  Questions from the Floor
Norman Boyland invited questions from the floor to either himself, Arthur Mayson as Treasurer or to Nik Demetriades CEO.

Q1.  What was the legacy invested on and how did it improve services?   
Norman answered by saying that part of the legacy has been used to retain the SCA service within the hospitals and continue delivering the service as it has been but with the recruitment of an Assistant Sight Care Advisor.  Nik also commented and said the legacy also helped to fill the gap left by the staggered withdrawal of the WSCC funding.
Q2.  Why is there no publicity about 4Sight Vision Support in any of the hospitals and are we doing all we can to ensure people know about us and our services?  Norman said that despite every effort in our advertising, there will always be an element of a missed opportunity somewhere along the line.  Our rebranding exercise that took place a few years ago may have improved our efforts of better publicity but there is always more that can be done.  Nik said that just a change of name and logo doesn’t always improve the promotion of an organisation or its service and other things need to be done such as marketing and publicity campaigns and we do all we can at every opportunity but, on a very limited budget.  Mandy Whitman said it is a great shame and very frustrating that we cannot promote ourselves more within the hospitals that we work in, but it is the NHS’s policy to not have publicity material around because of infection control.  She went on to say that we can only hope that the NHS will allow us to promote ourselves more in future years.

Tony Aston, Area Chair of Mid-Sussex reminded people that street and store collections as well as other area fundraising activities are also key when it comes to promoting the Charity. Norman emphasised that he expects all areas to make good use of events and activities to help promote 4Sight Vision Support within the communities. 
Q3.  Do we promote ourselves in the Opticians around the county?  Trustee Sheilagh Baker said that she often takes some of our literature into Opticians in the Shoreham area, but it is up to the Opticians discretion and their policies whether any organisations materials are displayed or promoted.

Q4.  Have we considered advertising our services in local newspapers? Nik said there is very little opportunity to do this as the cost is prohibitive unless we are offered free space, but this is rare and does not capture a wide enough audience.  He went on to say that ‘people power’ is the best promotional opportunity and especially by word of mouth.
Q5. (Statement) It’s a great shame that we may have lost 3 years of potential publicity of our centre in Midhurst as a result of planning permission for signage only just coming through.  Nik said that the process with planning permission can often be slow and drawn out as was in this case.  He went on to say that the design of the handwritten signs are now being worked on and hopefully will be in place at the Midhurst Centre soon.
Q6. (Statement) Cllr. Debbie Kennard said that WSCC is going through a period of change at present, especially with the senior management teams.  However, they do appreciate all that the voluntary sector organisation like ours are do around the county to support communities.

11. Chairman’s closing remarks

The meeting closed at 1pm by Dr Norman Boyland who said the event had been very enjoyable and informative and he thanked members and guests for coming along and everyone for their support including Nik and all the 4Sight staff and volunteers.
Signed: ……………………………….............. 

Dr Norman Boyland DL.
Date: …………………………….

AGM Minutes – October 2019


